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NEWSLETTER OF THE VILLAGE OF NEWARK VALLEY

JANUARY 2010
MESSAGE FROM THE MAYOR: 
Hello everyone, 

On this past Election Day, I visited and spoke with the fifth grade class of Mrs. Shelby Hager explaining Mayoral and other functions of local government.  The student council along with certain local elections was going on, so that was a hot topic on their minds.  They asked me if I ever get nervous as Mayor, and I told them that sitting outside the Principal’s Office during the morning announcements was about as tough as it gets.  They laughed and agreed with me, and it seems they all know Mr. Schaffer.  We discussed the issues that were on their minds and that included subjects from Taxes and Snowplowing along with the Water System, Nick Wilson Bike Park and the Mayor’s salary.  I detailed those matters and explained I still had to ‘keep my day job’.  We talked and answered questions for a bit over an hour, and it was fun and very insightful.  Last spring I spoke with Mrs. Richards’s third grade class with similar topics of conversation.  Recently I received letters from Mrs. Hager’s class expressing more questions and many, many opinions that I and the Village Trustees thoroughly enjoyed.  If you wish to read their letters please go to our Village website www.villageofnewarkvalley.com 
and we will all see wonderful fifth grade enthusiasm.  I wish to thank Shelby Hager for the invitation to join her students, and we will return whenever she requests.  

The November local election of John Schaffer to a Justice position means we experienced an open Board of Trustee seat.  I recommended to the Board and we did appoint Dennis Carlin as Village Trustee.  Dennis was a member of our Village Planning Board, and we thank him for accepting this Trustee position.  Your Village Board, upon the recommendation of Deputy Mayor DeHaas, appointed Patti Schaffer to the open Planning Board vacancy.   Sandy Kasmarcik, Chair Village Planning, will soon present planning issues to the Village Trustees. Your Planning Board meets the fourth Thursday of each month in the Noble Room, so come and see what they do.   

Each autumn, we remove the benches and lock the rest rooms at the Trout Ponds and this year is no different.  Please continue to enjoy the walkway and scenic pleasure of the Trout Ponds throughout the winter months.  We did seasonally close the Bike Park along with the Trout Ponds, but as always – see you next spring.  

On January 12th, I presented the 2010-2011 year Budget Proposal for Village Trustee consideration and it was approved and adopted.  The general, solid waste and water rate proposal was a no tax rate increase.  

The first phase (or) Reservoir is now operational at a cost of $985,000 as stated in previous mailings and reported in meetings and bond resolutions.  We have worked closely with USDA personnel, and I can tell you that forty-seven percent of the project in grants is very, very good.  This whole matter developed and planned for the last four years became shovel ready at the best of times for financial aid.  The National Stimulus Awards significantly impacted the grants received by our Village.  The distribution system overall will begin in late spring, but more on that later.   I know some residents have traveled ‘up the hill’ to see the new reservoir but it is safer to view the slides on our website as construction continues.  In November, the sale of Bond Anticipation Notes for the water project were purchased by NBT Bank at a much lower interest rate (1.66%) than we thought possible.  This low rate is significant and represents confidence in the project by the Bond Community.  The Village Bond Sale Prospectus prepared by Bond Attorney Douglas Goodfriend and our financial consultants Municipal Solutions presented a strong Village Balance Sheet and worthy of those low rates.  All of this means cost containment for the future water rates.  

In November, Evelyn Downs announced her retirement as a valuable member of the Village Office.  Evelyn has had a number of announced retirements; postal authority and now Village office but most of you know more about that than I do.  The Village has interviewed and hired the employee that will replace Evelyn.  A few have said to me; why replace an employee during these trying financial times and the Mayor and Trustee’s answer is this:   During the most recent five or six years, your Village has economized and residents have seen the results; weatherizing the Municipal and Public Works Building, refurbishing the solid waste truck instead of new purchases or succumbing to privatization with higher rates, bidding out energy and many other municipal services previously secured in the open market, water meter automation resulting in electronic meter read, leasing space in lieu of free rent to agencies occupying the municipal building; securing long term lease with Postal Authority and many other cost cutting or revenue enhancing projects.  Efforts by your Village Board have increased the services and amount of work in the offices and three full time employees are necessary.  Beginning this year and for the next three years we will work with a CPA firm as required by USDA Rural Authority (water project), initiating quarterly water bills and many other new matters taking additional hours at the Village Office.  

We will soon begin repair and replacement of the Tappan-Spaulding Library front steps.  This effort is necessary for the safety and preservation of that wonderful building.  We may have to ‘close’ the Library for a brief time during construction as safety is our primary consideration.  The Library Board and staff will determine the work cycle to minimize the hours closed.  

The Rate Committee will begin meeting again in February and thereafter with your Mayor and Trustees, and Hunt Engineers toward the water distribution process.  I will appoint Bob Stevens Chair of the Village Rate Committee, and we are searching for another member of the ad hoc panel.  We do thank Scott Evans for his three years on the committee as Chair.  Bob Stevens has been a long time member of the committee and we thank him for considering the Chair position.  Holiday Magic has passed but the warmth and remembrances will remain with us.  We wish to thank all the volunteers and local businesses who did shepherd this magic time.  We all wish you well for this New Year.  




Best Regards, 




Jim Tornatore





Mayor

CLERK’S REPORT: 
WATER BILLS AND METER CARDS – We are now into our quarterly water billing cycle. You will pay your bills more often, but they will be more manageable, and they will be combined with your Solid Waste bill, saving the Village (therefore the taxpayers) by combining the two.
***** DUE TO THE SOLID WASTE AND WATER BEING BILLED AT THE SAME TIME, WHEN PAID, IT WILL BE ASSUMED THAT SOLID WASTE WILL BE PAID FIRST, IF NOT OTHERWISE STATED.  ***** 
Enclosed with this newsletter, and future newsletters, you will receive your meter cards, if you do not have an electronic meter. You have until the 15th of February to return these to the Village Office, to be recorded for the billing on the first of March. If the readings are not received by the 15th of February, you will be charged a “No meter reading” penalty ($25.00), and receive an estimated bill. Electronic meters will be read by the Public Works Department on February 16th. 

Beginning March 1, 2010

New Rates shall be as follows:

Quarterly billing

1st 500 cu. ft. (minimum)
$30.00

additional cu. ft.

      .0458

Capital Charge  
1st 500 cu. ft. (minimum)
    7.25

additional cu. Ft.

      .007

Debt Service 



  

0-500 cu. ft.


  50.00

501-6000 cu. ft.

  60.00

6001-25000 cu. ft.

250.00

25001 cu. ft. or more

400.00

SOLID WASTE 

Regular: $ 49.00 billed Qtrly. 


   $  3.77  a week 
Senior (65 & older): 
   $ 40.00 billed Qtrly.  


   $   3.08 a week         

Entitles you to two cans per week


Tags (per can): $3.50 each plus $5.00 per quarter Capital Charge
***********************************
           NO SALES TAX

BE SURE TO COMPARE RATES!
******************************

Another Note: Due to the fact that the Solid Waste Fund cannot make a profit, the more residents who use the village service, the lower we can keep our rates!

Tenants are now able to take advantage of the Village of Newark Valley Garbage service. Come into the village office, or go to our website, to sign up for services. You will find a “Change of Address or Service Form” on the website to fill out and submit.

We have a 3-yard Dumpster for residents to use on a first-come first-serve basis. The cost is $100.00, paid in advance.  It can be left at your residence on a Monday and picked up on Friday, or left on a Friday and picked up on Monday. If interested, call the Village Office at 
642-8686. 

TAX COLLECTIONS - We will begin to collect taxes from March 1st through October 31st, at which time they are returned to the county. You may pay your taxes from March 1st until April 1st without a penalty. At that time, a 5% penalty will be assessed and 1% each month thereafter until they are returned to the county on November 1st. Taxes can be accepted in the correct amount only. If you are not sure how much you owe, please call the office at 642-8686 to get the correct amount. This may prevent further penalties.

Office hours are Monday, 10:00 AM to 7:00 PM, Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday, 10:00 AM to 3:00 PM. 

If you do not receive your water, solid waste, or tax bills for some reason (didn’t receive it, lost in the mail, etc.) you are still responsible for it. You may call the Office at 642-8686 at any time to check on any amount due.
ELECTIONS – Elections will be held on March 16, 2010 in the Municipal Building Noble Room, 9 Park Street from Noon to 9:00 PM. Two Trustee positions and the position of Mayor will be on the ballot. Caucuses will be held in the Municipal Building Noble Room; Democratic Caucus will be held on January 21st, and the Republican Caucus will be held January 25th, both at 7:00 PM. Last day to register to be able to vote in this year’s election is March 5th. You can only cast a vote if you are registered by this date.

The Village of Newark Valley Organizational Meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 13th at 7:00 PM in the Noble Room. All monthly Village Board meeting are held on the second Tuesday of each month at 7:00 PM. All are welcome!

As some of you may already know, Evelyn Downs has retired.  We would like to thank her for her long commitment and dedication to the village office, and to the residents. She has let us know that she will be volunteering from time to time. Thank you, Evelyn.  Don’t look at retirement as an ending, look at it as a new beginning! You deserve it! Her replacement will be Kathy McCall. She will join us in the office beginning January 25th. 

Welcome Kathy! 




Mertie Pozzi

PUBLIC WORKS REPORT:

Now that winter has set in, the DPW has been kept busy clearing streets and walks. If you live by a hydrant, please take the time to shovel out around them. The DPW will get out and clear them as time permits, but it would be a big help to us if as many as possible were done. If you have your driveway plowed, please tell the contractor not to put the snow in the road as this hinders traffic. All sidewalks need to be cleared as soon as possible after a storm a stops, and if you live on a corner, please do not leave a pile of snow in the road. The DPW will clear off corners and piles of snow we make at intersections when time allows.
The DPW will be picking up Christmas trees on the 12th and the 26th.  Please have them out at the curbside by 6:00 am on those days. The solid waste has had less recyclables, but now that winter is here and the snow banks have started to grow, please remember to place the cans at the curb side or at the end of driveways and not on the walks in back of the snow. This does not sound important, but it saves us so much time if we don’t have to walk around piles of snow.
The new reservoir is now a reality.  It was put on line around Christmas, and the new computerized water level system followed around New Years. After a few technical glitches, all has been going great. We had a water main break on main street in late December and it had nothing to do with the new reservoir. The town residents have been having wells drilled at a fast pace, and it looks like all the town residents will have their wells in before summer ends. You will notice the engineers will be back around to finish mapping for the second part of the water project. After a few discussions with them, they have gotten magnetic sign for their vehicles so you will be able to spot them in the village and not wonder who is parking by your house. 
Any resident with the new electronic meter that the DPW reads, we will be driving around on FEBRUARY 16th to retrieve the readings.           
             THINKING SPRING!

        

William Foster                                     
CODE ENFORCEMENT: 

It’s wintertime again, so please keep your sidewalks shoveled, and help out our senior citizens with their shoveling. Any trace of snow or ice that can be hazardous to pedestrians, thus considered a safety hazard, must be removed from the sidewalks within a 24 hour period.  There is no set amount of snowfall stated in the code books, as any amount can be dangerous to walkers.  I hope I have helped to clarify this question.   While I am on the subject of sidewalks, remember that spring is right around the corner and that repair and replacement of sidewalks will again be looked at this year.  I would like to thank the ones that replaced theirs last year and look forward to working with the ones that are going to replace theirs this year.

I've been getting a lot of complaints lately about people not cleaning up after their dogs, so here is what the code says: “Any person walking or leading an animal, including but not limited to a dog or horse, must have adequate means of cleaning up the defecation of such animal and must do so promptly, whether such defecation is on the sidewalk, roadway, or lawn of public property or the other person's property.”
For those of you who have a wood stove, please remember to clean your chimney on a regular basis to prevent chimney fires, and do not store hot ashes on your porch.  Have a safe and happy new year!  




William Swagler
MAIN STREET REVITALIZATION:

Holiday Magic 2009 a Success

Despite some very chilly weather, 2009 Holiday Magic in the Village of Newark Valley, was extremely successful!

Santa started off the festival by arriving on a beautiful wagon pulled by draft horses.  He greeted the many children who were gathered to watch him arrive.  A big thank you goes to the Greater Newark Valley Chamber of Commerce for underwriting the cost of the horse and wagon.

There were views of Victorian Christmas all over the village with beautiful wooden figures of nutcrackers, toy soldiers, and old fashioned skaters designed and painted by Alex Torra and Bonnie Giesenhof.  We thank these two ladies for their efforts!

Thanks to all of the residents and businesses who decorated their homes and buildings so beautifully.  It added to the magic feel of the night as the clopping horses hooves echoed on the streets.  Special thanks to the Community Thrift Store who decorated the Water Street Bridge for the festival.

There were crafts for kids of all ages both in the Village Hall and the Train Depot.  Many guests took chances on the fabulous raffle prizes, including a Carrie Tornatore print of the Trout Ponds, a beautiful cake decorated by Bonnie Geisenhof, a wonderful Avon gift bag from Judy Van Norstrand and an arrangement by George’s Florist.  There were also many other terrific items perfect for last minute gifts.  

Guests were treated to the sight of over 30 Gingerbread creations displayed at both locations.  They were all so creative; it’s hard to believe they were all made of edible treats!  

Thanks to the following people and businesses who donated to our raffle and who donated prizes for our gingerbread contest: Hollenbeck’s, Fortunato’s, Rosie’s Diner, Rite Aid, Valley Hair Visions, Subway, Wendy’s, Cardinal Lanes, and Casual Catering and Buffet.

The Methodist Church provided yummy soups to warm up chilly festival-goers and goodies were available from the Newark Valley PTS, Eastern Star and Baptist Church.

Guests were entertained all night with non stop music, both choral and instrumental, inside and out.  The famous trumpet player even made an appearance and the sweet sounds of holiday trumpet music filled the air.

New this year was Mark Watson, who carved a solid block of ice into a snowman.  Guests watched enthralled as the snowman took shape gradually under Mark’s steady hand.  He even left the sculpture on the lawn for others to enjoy until the weather warmed.

The Train Depot was also hopping with Dan Drewey and Tom Quigley, who entertained visitors while they enjoyed warm chili, sloppy joes and other treats.   Santa was kept busy at the Depot listening to the Christmas wishes of the children, and each child was able to bring home their own stuffed animal thanks to the generosity of the Community Thrift Store in Newark Valley.

Thanks to generous donations from the community, including The Newark Valley Historical Society, Goodrich’s, Frost-Klossner-Swan, the Cooley Family, Merle’s Motors, and Dave Richards, event organizers were able to put on this fun, family-oriented festival.  

And finally, a HUGE thank you to the wonderfully supportive community and volunteers who are too many to name.  Without you, Holiday Magic wouldn’t happen.

 

TAPPAN SPAULDING LIBRARY:

We hope everyone had a wonderful holiday season.  Many people came in during the “Holiday Magic” festivities to buy books and hear our wintry stories.  Thanks to all who helped.  

Things are busier than ever at the Library with more people looking for jobs on the Internet as well as writing resumes, submitting job applications, doing homework, and taking exams.  In these tough economic times people are using the Library more and more while our funding is being cut more and more.  Please let our representatives know that this is not acceptable.  We have not gotten increases like other state funded organizations, and we are receiving bigger cuts.  You can become a Library advocate by going to the Finger Lakes Library System’s website www.flls.org and click on Library Advocate.  To find out more about the cuts and what they will do to the library, click on the bottom where it says Advocacy.  

We will have the most common State Tax Books and Tax Forms available by the middle of January.  We will also have all of the other forms in reproducible form.  We will NOT have any of the Federal Forms.  The Coburn Free Library will have the Federal forms, or the Post Office may have them.  

We will be starting a new program for children; it will be “Traveling Book Buddies”.  The children can check out a duffle bag that will have a stuffed animal, books, coloring sheets, fact sheets and a camera.  The children can check out the bag when they go on a trip and take pictures of the animal at different locations during the trip and will be expected to read to the animal along the way.  This I hope will keep the children reading and having fun doing it.  Please come in to find out more. 

Winter is a good time to come and check out our books on plants and gardening.  Planning a new flower bed or your vegetable garden can be fun and help chase away the winter blues during these long winter evenings.  

Jo Dunn Day:
Come and celebrate Jo Dunn’s 100th Birthday at an Open House in her honor on January 30th, Saturday, 1:00-4:00 PM. This momentous occasion to honor this special lady will take place in the Noble Room, which is located in the Newark Valley Post Office building. Everyone that knows Jo will be welcome to come and wish her Happy Birthday (which is actually January 28th). Light refreshments will be offered for your enjoyment.

If you have copies of photos or memories of Jo in writing, please bring them to share with Jo. 

Jo moved to Newark Valley in 1942 with her husband Bill and son Billy for the first time.  She returned in 1950 with an addition to the family, her youngest son, Jay. While a resident of Newark Valley for approximately 53 years, she has been a member of several organizations, clubs and committees such as Meals on Wheels, Eastern Stars, Dorcas Women’s Group, and along with Bill, her husband, was a Leader of the Congregational Church Youth Group. Among her greatest accomplishments is her literary skill to recite and write stories. Among her many contributions, she has written articles for the Congregational Church newsletter, the Pennysaver,  the Binghamton Press, the Owego paper, the Newark Valley paper (years ago, publisher Lloyd Allen) and the Moonlighter.

Jo is a very warm, caring, personable, positive, sincere, youthful Centenarian. She loves and relates to people of all ages. Jo enjoys the camaraderie and the one-big-family atmosphere of our small, friendly town.  Let’s all come, wish her well, and show her that we love her.

HISTORICAL SOCIETY:
Feb. 13 Spinning & Weaving: Spinning wheel & drop spindle  10-2 @ Noble Room in Newark Valley Post Office Bldg.
Feb. 20 Guides/Cooking Guild: Meet @ Lil Barron’s, 10-2.
Mar. 13 Soap Making: Make several bars of soap to take home. 10-2 @ Welcome Center; $15 ($20 non-members).  Ages 10+, under 14 with adult. Instr. Kathy Brennan. Pre-register geraldrhodes@gmail.com or 687-2271.
Mar. 13 Shuttles & Spindles Guild: Meets the second Sat. of each month; Feb.- Apr. in Noble Room, hands-on, instructing newcomers; May - Aug. @ Farmstead; 10-2. BYO lunch and beverage. Excursions also scheduled.
Mar. 20 Guides/Cooking Guild: Meets the third Sun. of each month; locations vary. Call 642-5652 for details.
Mar. 27 Art Guild: Meet @ Winged Vision Art Studio, 10 Cook St., and last Saturday of April and May; (642-3543).
Apr. 10 Candle Making: Make candles 12:30-4:30 @ Welcome Center; $15 ($20 non-members). Ages 10+, under 14 with adult. Instructor Alison Lovejoy. Pre-register geraldrhodes@gmail.com or 687-2271.
Apr. 10   Shuttles & Spindles Guild: Meets the second Sat. of each month; Feb.- Apr. in Noble Room, hands-on, instructing newcomers; May - Aug. @ Farmstead; 10-2. BYO lunch and beverage. Excursions also scheduled.
Apr. 11 “Spring Fling:” Pancake Breakfast @ NV Depot
Apr. 11 Lantern Making: Construct period wooden lantern boxes. 12:30-4:30 @ Welcome Center; $25 members ($30 non-members). Ages 10+, under 14 w/adult. Instr. Bailey. Pre-register geraldrhodes@gmail.com or 687-2271.
TILLERS & TOILERS:

IT'S NOT TOO EARLY TO THINK SPRING!
The Newark Valley Tillers and Toilers Garden Club welcome new members.  Men, women and families are all invited. Please join us and find out what it is all about. Our first meeting is in April. Date and time to be announced. 

Did everyone enjoy the beautiful Bandstand Christmas decorations this Holiday season?  Many are new. The club appreciates all the community support at our plant sales, flea market and your generous personal donations.

 
For further information about the club, please call Suzann at

642-8268 or Judy at 642-3414. Think Spring and flowers!

NEW BUSINESSES:
Imagination in Motion – 44 S. Main St.

Casual Catering & Buffet–10 S. Main St.

The Gathering Place on the Green–12 S. Main St.

With the economy as it is, everyone is trying to cut cost wherever they can.

DID YOU KNOW - Many appliances and electronic devices around your house use small amounts of electricity even though they’re turned off. i.e.; Cell phone chargers, power tools, battery chargers, and other electronic products. Unplug these items when not in use.

FROM THE MAYOR, VILLAGE TRUSTEES, CLERKS OFFICE AND DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS: Have a safe and happy winter.
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